
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PLAN COMMISSION OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTH BARRINGTON, WHICH WAS HELD 

MONDAY, FEBRUARY 13, 2017 AT

THE NORTH BARRINGTON VILLAGE HALL LOCATED AT

111 OLD BARRINGTON ROAD IN SAID VILLAGE

1.
Call to Order, Roll Call

At 7:30 p.m. Chairman Gery Herrmann called the meeting to order and Elia Torres called the roll:

Present in Person:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, John Schnure, Gregory Rogus, Kenneth Such, Marion Wulff

Absent: 

Vice Chairman, Janis Menges 

Also Present:

J.W. Braithwaite, Village Attorney 




Kelly Rafferty, Village Building and Zoning Officer





Jan Sauer, Trustee Liaison





Stacey Laschen, 120 Arrowhead Lane





Elia Torres, Deputy Village Clerk

2.
Approval of Minutes from the September 12, 2016 Plan Commission meeting

The Minutes of the September 12, 2016 Plan Commission (“Plan”) meeting were made available to the commission members.

Motion: John Schnure moved to approve the Minutes of the September 12, 2016 Plan meeting; seconded by Gregory Rogus.

Discussion:  There was no discussion.

Vote by Roll Call:  

Ayes:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, John Schnure, Kenneth Such, Gregory Rogus, Marion Wulff
Nays:

None



Absent:
Vice Chairman Janis Menges


Abstain:
None

Chairman Herrmann declared the Minutes of the September 12, 2016 Plan meeting approved and put on file. 

3.
Public Comment

There was no public comment.

4.         Consideration of amending the fence ordinance to restrict the size of garden fences
It was noted that the PC would be considering an amendment to the fence ordinance to restrict the size of garden fences.

Chairman Herrmann recited a statement in the Comprehensive Plan under “Public Improvement Strategies”.
· Maintain the countryside appearance of the Village by avoiding visual pollution through the

use of appropriate codes and regulations, with particular attention to enacting and enforcing well designed and researched sign, lighting, and fence ordinances.

Chairman Herrmann suggested creating a definition of a “garden fence” in order to incorporate it in the proposed amendment to the fence ordinance. He provided the definition to state that a “garden fence” is “any temporary or permanent structure designed for the protection of vegetation.”
Chairman Herrmann briefly described the history of deer in the Village. He indicated that over the years it has become more problematic to keep deer from overpopulating. 
Chairman Herrmann indicated that previously the fence ordinance had a maximum height restriction of 25 inches for garden fencing, and in 2005 the Village Board approved an amendment to the fence ordinance to allow garden fencing in backyards only with no size restrictions. 
Chairman Herrmann referred to photographs provided to the PC, which pictured the recent construction of a garden fence located at 120 Arrowhead Lane. He stated that a neighbor expressed concern with the size of the fence being constructed. Chairman Herrmann indicated that the homeowner at 120 Arrowhead Lane obtained a building permit after commencing construction. He stated that the Village Building and Zoning Officer, Kelly Rafferty, would like the PC to consider amending the fence ordinance to include height, size, and shape requirements of garden fencing in order to more easily determine compliance of garden fencing in the future. 
Mr. Schnure inquired about the size of the garden fence at 120 Arrowhead Lane. Stacey Laschen, homeowner at 120 Arrowhead Lane, indicated that it is approximately 3,300 square feet. Ms. Laschen stated that the garden fence was constructed for the purpose of growing various vegetables, and blueberries for her children. 
Members asked whether she has observed deer jumping over her garden fence. She noted that the fence is not yet fully enclosed, but has not seen deer jump into the garden.
Chairman Herrmann stated that he observed various existing garden fences in the Village. He explained that the fences he observed varied in size and shape, and some enclosed gardens and others protected trees and vegetation. 
Ms. Wulff provided the PC with a photograph of her existing garden in order to give the PC a visual example of the height and size of certain garden fencing. She indicated that the garden is approximately 622 square feet, and has a 4 foot fence protecting it. 
Chairman Herrmann referred to an article from the University of Illinois Extension, which recommends at least an 8 foot fence to protect a garden from deer. Chairman Herrmann indicated that there are also other methods to protect gardens such as, a fishing line technique and electric fencing.
Chairman Herrmann indicated that the goal is to address height, size, shape, and material restrictions for garden fencing. It was noted that the PC would discuss the restrictions and hold a public hearing at the next meeting to propose an amendment to the existing fence ordinance to include the restrictions.
Mr. Such asked Ms. Laschen whether she inquired about the Village regulations prior to commencing construction of her fence. Ms. Laschen indicated that she investigated the Village Code regarding garden fences, and there appeared to be no height or size regulations. She stated that she was of the belief that if a homeowner was not part of a homeowners association a permit was not needed to construct the fence. She explained that Mr. Rafferty notified her and her husband that they had violated the Village Code, due to commencing construction of the fence without a permit. Ms. Laschen indicated that she and her husband submitted the necessary permit application, fee, and penalty. She noted that Mr. Rafferty then issued them a building permit. She explained that the garden fence was constructed within an existing paddock on the property. She indicated that her property was previously a horse property. 

Attorney Brathwaite noted that under the present Village Code the garden fence at 120 Arrowhead Lane does not violate the existing fence ordinance. 
Mr. Such asked Ms. Laschen if she plans to sell the crops she grows. Ms. Laschen indicated that she does not, but she has considered donating any excess crops. 
Members reviewed the existing fence ordinance. There was discussion regarding dog run fences. Mr. Rafferty indicated that he has never issued a permit for a dog run in the Village. Mr. Rogus asked if there are existing non-conforming dog runs in the Village. Chairman Herrmann indicated that there are several.
Chairman Herrmann was of the belief that tree guards should also be considered as garden fences. There was discussion regarding what type of fences should be defined as a “garden fence” in the ordinance. Some members felt that tree guards should not require a permit. 
Chairman Herrmann suggested that a definition of “garden fence” be included in the fence ordinance as well a definition of a “tennis court”. 

There was discussion regarding Section 10-11-2 (C). Chairman Herrmann suggested adding a new section for garden fences, and a section for tennis courts to Chapter 11 of the Village Code. Mr. Rogus was of the opinion that the permitted materials used in the construction of the fences also be included under the garden fence and tennis court sections. He also suggested modifying the language in Section 10-11-2 (C) of the Village Code that specifies the exception of certain materials if used in the construction of garden fences and tennis courts. Mr. Rafferty suggested inserting the phrase “Except as otherwise permitted or required by this chapter or by this code” at the beginning of Section 10-11-2 (C). It was a general consensus of the PC that the phrase “Except as otherwise permitted or required by this chapter or by this code” be applied to Section 10-11-2 (C).
Mr. Rafferty informed the PC that Ms. Laschen plans to apply for a building permit for the construction of a chicken coop. 
Chairman Herrmann suggested allowing a garden fence to be a maximum of .03 square feet of an entire lot and a maximum height of seven feet. There was discussion regarding the allowable height of a garden fence and weather a garden fence should be allowed in front yards. It was noted that the current fence ordinance states that fences are not allowed in front yards. Chairman Herrmann also suggested considering allowing the use of electric fencing as a garden fence. Some members were of the opinion that the use of electric fencing could possibly be dangerous to children. Chairman Herrmann was of the belief that electric fencing is most effective in protecting gardens from smaller animals. 
There was discussion regarding the allowable materials used to construct garden fences in the Village. It was a general consensus of the PC to consider allowing mesh fabric, burlap, wire, natural colored plastic, and fishing line in the construction of a garden fence. Chairman Herrmann volunteered to provide research in regards to low voltage electric fencing, and bring it back to the next meeting for consideration. Mr. Rafferty was of the belief that a permit should not be required to place burlap on evergreens for protection. Attorney Braithwaite noted that currently a permit is required when using burlap as a fence. It was a general consensus of the PC that burlap should not be considered a garden fence and should not require a permit when used to protect trees. 
Mr. Rafferty indicated that a resident on Rainbow Road is considering planning to apply for a building permit to construct a tennis court. Mr. Rafferty stated that typically tennis courts are surrounded or partially surrounded by chain link fencing and ten feet in height. Chairman Herrmann suggested the addition of a new section to the fence ordinance defining the regulations for tennis court fences in the Village.

5.
Consideration of amending the sign ordinance for political signs to comply with state regulation
Chairman Herrmann mentioned that the State of Illinois has passed a new law stating that political

campaign signs cannot have any limitations on private property except for the size. Attorney Braithwaite noted that the present Village Code provisions are invalid pursuant to the new statute. The PC reviewed 10-10-8 (G) of the Village Code. It was a general consensus of the PC that the three bullet points of Section 10-10-8 (G) be considered for amendment to state the following:
1. Signs will not exceed five (5) square feet in size.

2. All signage must provide for clear sight from traffic safety.
3. Signs are not allowed within the right of way.

It was noted that the PC would hold a Public Hearing in March to recommend that Section 10-10-8 (G) of the Village Code be approved for amendment by the Village Board. 
6.
Consideration of amending the sign ordinance for permits and commercial signs

Chairman Herrmann stated that the present sign ordinance requires a permit application to be filed with the Village Building and Zoning Officer to determine compliance, and once reviewed the application shall be referred to the Plan Commission for approval. Chairman Herrmann indicated that the intent is to amend the sign ordinance to state that a permit application for a sign shall go to the Zoning Board of Appeals for an appearance review, and if passed the application will be referred to the Village Board for approval. Attorney Braithwaite indicated that the ultimate goal is that a permit application for a commercial sign be a standard administrative matter to be determined by the Village Building and Zoning Officer.
Mr. Rafferty summarized five points regarding signs in the Village that he believed should be addressed by the Plan Commission. 

1. Commercial Real Estate (For Sale/For Lease/For Rent) signs. (Real estate signs marketing a single family residence are currently exempt from the sign regulations and no permit is required.  (Present code does not address commercial real estate signs)

2. Subdivision entryway signage: Wynstone North & South Commercial areas and residential subdivisions.

3. Amend the setbacks requirement for freestanding signs. Section 10-10-9(I).

4. Address/clarify how maximum sign area and allowable number of signs (as provided for in Section 10-10-11) is to be handled in the Wynstone South Commercial Subdivision and North Barrington Professional Center Condominiums (Wynstone North Commercial) where there are multiple office condo buildings with multiple occupants within each building.

5. Amend code to better address the nature and types of signs which presently exist in the Village - many/most of which were erected prior to the current sign regulations - and many/most of which do not conform with the current sign regulations - particularly as setbacks.
Mr. Rafferty provided the PC with three bullet points to consider addressing.

· The signs which have been erected since the enactment of the current sign regulations all have needed multiple zoning variations - including the Village Hall sign; North Barrington School sign; Old Barrington Farm Subdivision sales sign; and the Wynstone South Commercial building directory signs.

· Interest has been expressed by a building owner in the Wynstone South Commercial Area for a new subdivision entry way sign identifying the businesses located within the office park. Multiple variations from the current sign regulations would be needed.

· Lake Zurich Fire Department is looking to replace the existing sign at the fire station on Rt. 22. New sign would require multiple variances from the current sign regulations including:  no signs allowed in any residentially zoned district except exempt signs; total sign area permitted in residential areas shall not exceed 5 square feet; setback from front property line; etc.
Mr. Rafferty was of the belief that the current sign ordinance does not complement the existing signage in the Village.
Mr. Such suggested that Mr. Rafferty investigate the Wynstone commercial building owner’s plan for new signage as explained in his bullet point, and come back to the PC with further information.
Chairman Herrmann noted that the Village Board has placed a moratorium on permit applications for signs. Attorney Braithwaite explained that the moratorium would allow the Plan Commission time to review the current sign ordinance and prevent the issuance of any signs (or consideration of any signs) until the end of the moratorium or whenever a new sign ordinance was established.
Attorney Braithwaite suggested treating public buildings differently when applying for a sign permit such as, Village owned property, the North Barrington School, and the Lake Zurich Fire Department. 
The PC discussed the existing signage in Wynstone north and south commercial areas. Members were provided photographs of the existing signage in the Village. 
Mr. Rafferty stated that he would obtain further information from the Wynstone south commercial building owner interested in constructing new signage, and return at a future PC meeting with the details. 

It was noted that the PC would hold a Public Hearing at a future date to consider amending the existing sign ordinance. 
7.
Discuss the proposed amendment to Section 10-5-4 of the Zoning Ordinance to increase     the filing fee for a zoning variation application
Chairman Herrmann explained that the current filing fee for an application for a zoning variation is $150.00. He indicated that in most cases the fee is not sufficient to cover the cost for staff time and publication charges. Mr. Rafferty stated that Village Administrator, Kathy Nelander, suggested increasing the fee to $250.00. There was discussion regarding the suggested amount of the fee. It was a general consensus of the PC to increase the amount of the fee to $300.00. 
It was noted that a Public Hearing would be held in March to consider the amendment to Section 
10-5-4 of the Zoning Ordinance to increase the filing fee for a zoning variation application, as well as the consideration of amending the fence ordinance to restrict the size of garden fences.
8.
Old Business/New Business

Chairman Herrmann mentioned that the individual who approached the Village to consider purchasing the properties at 130 & 140 Arrowhead Lane with the intention of subdividing the properties has reconsidered purchasing the properties. 
9.
Adjournment

Motion:  Kenneth Such moved the Meeting be adjourned; seconded by Gregory Rogus.

Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion: The voice vote was unanimous in favor.

At 9:10 p.m. Chairman Gery Herrmann declared the meeting adjourned. 

These Minutes were approved at the Plan meeting held March 13, 2017.

ATTEST:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​___________________________

Elia Torres

Deputy Village Clerk

Village of North Barrington
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